College of Biological Sciences

Minutes of the Educational Policy Committee

February 28, 2003

Revised

Present:  Janet Schottel, chair; Anja Brunet, Jean Underwood, Pete Snustad, Dick Poppele, Jane Phillips, Anne Pusey, Leslie Schiff, Robin Wright, John Anderson, Stu Goldstein, Summer Silvieus, Kathy Ball; Rogene Schnell, guest

The revised minutes of the February 14 meeting were approved. 

Announcements

a.  Frequency of program requirement changes.  John Anderson reported that units are asked to make program requirement changes no more frequently than once a year.  Apparently, some colleges have attempted to institute program changes several times a year and it’s an impossible task for the Registrar’s office to screen the multitude of APAS reports with approximately 280 degree programs.

b.  Biol 1001 and 1009 Class Schedule mistakes.  Apparently due to mishaps in ECAS downloads, the information in the Class Schedule has not stated that credit may be given for only one of these (but not both) courses. There are a few students currently enrolled in Biol 1009 who took Biol 1001 last term.   Jean Underwood reported that of the ten students involved in this double registration only a few are CBS students.  John reported that it was decided that they be allowed to get credit for both classes since they did not know at registration that they could not get credit for both.  Jane Phillips suggested that these students be informed that an exception is being made for them, so that other students don’t attempt the same thing. Faculty are asked to inform either Robin Wright or John Anderson if they spot Class Schedule errors and they will forward the information to Nancy Peterson so that they can be corrected.

c.  University graduation/retention rates.  John distributed copies of a sheet condensing information from a thirteen-page report from the Office of Institutional Research and Reporting showing graduation/retention rates for students entering the University between 1994 and 1998.  The information included on John’s report was for only the Twin Cities campus although the complete report includes information from all campuses.   The best news in the report is that during that time frame, the four year graduation rate increased from approximately 18% to 29%.  However the percentage of students that remained enrolled remained about 40%.  John reported that a large drop rate occurs between the sophomore and junior years, and Jean Underwood added that there is also sizable attrition after the junior year.  We obviously need information about the reasons students are leaving the U.  Jean reported that a University study, called Why They Do Leave provides some insight into this problem.  (See http://www.irr.umn.edu/ for more information). 
The University goal is to increase the four year graduation rate 

to 50%, but we are a long way from that.  Jean stated that one reason for the drop out rate is that some of our students get into professional programs without graduating, although this is a small number of students.  Robin Wright stated that she believes that research shows that if students drop out for only a single semester, it is unlikely that they will return.  Currently the University policy is for students to apply for readmission if they drop out for more than one year.  John reported that the Council of Undergraduate Deans wants to reduce this time period to one semester.  Robin wondered if there was any way to contact students who indicated an intention to drop out.  If the reason is financial, perhaps they can be given an emergency grant.  Dick Poppele agreed that exit interviews would supply important information.  Members suggested that neither the 13 credit rule nor a major increase in tuition will help these statistics.  Leslie Schiff asked if it wouldn’t be a good idea to require a diploma before admitting students into professional schools, however others commented that we have no control over the admission policies of other schools.   

Old business

a.  Dealing with dated credits.  Jean distributed a sheet of information that had been prepared by Student Services Staff and reviewed by Robin Wright and John Anderson.  Members suggested that the word “policy” be replaced by “statement”.  Also the fourth paragraph should read “Students who intend to graduate with a major in Biology may be allowed to use any previously completed credits towards that degree, provided that courses in the major were completed with grades of C- or better.  If credits are older than X years, they will need to be evaluated.”  Jean asked how we could impose this regulation on students who have been continuously enrolled for long periods.  Members thought that courses taken at the end of a student’s college career would still be current, even if the lower division courses were not.  Dick suggested that students who take a leave of absence be dealt with on a case by case basis.  Janet Schottel asked if these statements reflect the CBS policy or that of each major.  Jean answered that this statement is meant to give direction to departments so that they could develop their own statements.  Dick suggested that the statements concerning exceptions be deleted, since the reasons for currency of information are not tied to why a student is absent.  Stu Goldstein added that the statement concerning military duty is already covered by University policy and Jean added that an updated policy on military duty should be forthcoming since several Minnesota units are being mobilized.  Members agreed that the clock stops for these students at the time of military activation and shouldn’t begin again until their tours of duty are completed.

Stu reported the situation of a student who completed a Genetics course during the 1973-74 academic year and now needs Cell Biology to update that course.  This individual now wants to teach high school biology.  Stu suggested that a statement be added stating that credits that are more than 15 years old must be evaluated.  Members wondered how this person could be certified for teaching if the course work is so outdated.  The state organization that provides teaching credentials needs to look at such information and determine its validity.  Jane Phillips worried that teachers applying for public certification would be caught but maybe not those applying for positions in private schools.  Others commented that it is the employer’s responsibility to obtain transcripts and other information to evaluate the training of the prospective employee.  Jean asked if the first sentence in the paragraph under Statement should read “The College of Biological Sciences Dated Credit statement stipulates that 3xxx-5xxx level biological science courses required for a CBS major or the Biology core that have been completed seven or more years ago may not be automatically used to satisfy current degree requirements.”  Janet asked how one should treat the following scenario.  If a student completed MicB 3301 (Microbiology) ten years ago, Biochemistry would consider that course too dated, but if the student was pursuing a Microbiology major would it be accepted?  Is it a problem if there are differences of opinion between departments?   Leslie suggested the decision can only be made for students in that department.  If Micro says a course is acceptable for its major, then it is.  She added that these majors are moving targets and flexibility is needed in making these decisions.  Jean asked each department to develop a statement concerning their stance on dated credits and get them to her by the end of March.  We will review the college and individual department statements at a later meeting.

b.  Policy for low enrollment courses.  Janet distributed a sheet of information including suggestions for a CBS policy.  She stated that currently CBS does not have a policy covering these courses.  If we are to maximize the use of resources (both financial and instructional) we should establish a minimum number of registered students  necessary  to justify a course offering.  Members suggested that the designations be changed to 1000-5000 for undergraduate courses and 6000-8000 for graduate level courses.  The proposal suggests that the minimum number of students for undergraduate courses be 12 while 5 students would need to be registered for a grad level course.  For both types of courses, if the minimum wasn’t met for two consecutive offerings, the courses should be inactivated.  Members agreed that these numbers are reasonable.  Jane cited the example of a 4xxx level lab that currently has 3  faculty members, a TA, and lab prep support for only 4 students.  She suggested that for a 4000 level course, if sufficient numbers haven’t registered half way through the registration period , there probably won’t be enough students to justify offering the class since upper division students should all have registered by this time.  Jane also cited an example of another class that was to be taught in a lab setting, but didn’t have enough students, so the instructor chose to teach it in his research lab.  This seems a good alternative if the faculty member still wants to teach the course. Jane suggested that these minimum numbers should hold for both courses and sections of courses.  On a number of occasions, only a couple of students have registered for a specific lab section.  It makes sense to try to add these students to other sections that are not at capacity, and we have tried to do this but have no policy supporting our actions.  Dick Poppele suggested that while this problem may be almost unique to lab courses, it doesn’t make sense to leave the decision to the department, since the waste of resources affects the entire collegiate facility.  Another problem, mentioned by Janet, is that this also affects TA assignments, so the decision needs to be made as soon as possible.  Several members thought that there was a general statement in the class schedule stipulating that classes would not be offered if there wasn’t sufficient registration, but this needs to be checked.  Janet stated that she will revise the proposal based on our suggestions and we will look at it again at the next meeting.  

The remaining two items of old business, advising/mentoring and the Field Zoology course proposal will be tabled until our next meeting.

New business.

a.  Degrees with distinction and honors.  Rogene Schnell, Associate Director of the CBS Honors Program, distributed a packet of information based on the numbers of degrees that might have been granted with either honors or distinction for CBS, CLA, IT and CSOM during 2001-2002.  Since CBS has not yet granted degrees with distinction, the CBS figures are hypothetical.  Rogene reported that both CSOM and IT do grant degrees with distinction, but there is some discrepancy in how these are administered.  Rogene noted that both types of degrees are reflected on a student’s transcript, but only the Latin honors designation is indicated on the diploma.  Her calculations showed that if CBS had used the distinction categories, two students would have earned Distinction (cumulative GPA ≥3.75 and ≤3.9) and seven would have earned High Distinction (cumulative GPA >3.9) bringing the total of degrees in both the Latin Honors (cum laude designations) and Distinction categories to 14.5% of the graduating class.  Pete stated that approximately 10 years ago the EPC considered offering degrees with distinction, but it was voted down.  He stated that some students simply can’t afford the time that needs to be devoted to the Latin Honors Program, yet they are very talented students and deserve to be recognized.  Members noted that the Senate Committee on Educational Policy (SCEP) has not imposed a limit on the number to be granted.  A motion was made to approve the awarding of degrees with Distinction/High Distinction in addition to Latin honors degrees and it passed unanimously.  Our recommendation concerning these degrees will be forwarded to Dean Elde.  Janet wondered if the policy could be implemented in time for spring commencement and Jean replied that it can.

b.  New course proposal:  EEB 5xxx, Evolution and Animal Cognition.  Jane suggested that the course title abbreviation  (Cog. Evol.) could probably be expanded.  Members were not sure how many characters are available for this field but thought that Evolution of Cognition might be acceptable.  Jane questioned the grading option, but apparently most of our courses are listed as student option.  We will vote on this course at our next meeting.

c.  Change in biochemistry requirement for MicB 3301.  Leslie reported that the instructors of MicB 3301 have decided to drop the biochem requirement for the course.  This decision will permit students to get involved in the major sooner than currently. 

The meeting adjourned at 10:00 a.m.

Submitted by Kathy Ball
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